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The Honorable Bob Ferguson






July 30, 2010
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:
On April 29, 2010, I transmitted to the Clerk of the Council an ordinance package as required by 2010-2011 Budget Ordinance 16717, Section 131, Proviso P5.  The ordinance, file 
2010-0276, responded to the proviso’s requirement that the Executive develop, in coordination with the State Route (SR) 520 Urban Partnership Agreement and the tolling of SR 520, a service implementation plan that invests up to 5,000 annual bus service hours on SR 522 to address diversion to the corridor.  The SR 520 and SR 522 Service Implementation Plan was developed cooperatively with Sound Transit (ST) and the Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT).  The plan included 28,000 annual hours of SR 520 bus service, and a phasing plan integrated with ST Regional Express service investment and WSDOT tolling and traffic management investments on the corridor.  The plan also included a recommendation for a new SR 522 bus route.  However, given funding uncertainty, I did not include a start date for the new SR 522 route. 
The County Council amended the ordinance I transmitted and passed Ordinance 16843 on May 24, 2010, acknowledged that the submittal met the requirements of Proviso P5 and approved the implementation of 28,000 hours of SR 520 Urban Partnership-related service improvements.  The ordinance, as adopted, required the Executive to conduct additional analysis of Metro’s costs related to WSDOT’s SR 520 Bridge Replacement and HOV Project preferred alternative and revenue issues associated with the additional regular property tax for public transportation authorized in RCW 84.52.140.  The ordinance required submittal of the revised SR 520 and SR 522 Service Implementation Plan by July 31, 2010.
I am pleased to submit the revised SR 520 and SR 522 Service Implementation Plan, which provides a recommended implementation date for a new bus route on SR 522 to mitigate the impacts of traffic diversion onto SR 522.  I make this recommendation acknowledging that the long-term sustainability of the service is in question due to the nature of the transit property tax legislation and Metro’s financial projections.  No change to the adopted SR 520 Urban Partnership-related public transportation service improvements for October 2010 and February 2011 is required.
The revision includes an analysis of the transit property tax legislation (2SSB 5433) that mandates the “first one cent” of the transit property tax assessment be used to expand transit capacity along SR 520.  The analysis focuses on the issue of whether the “first one cent” of the transit property tax is a separate-levy constrained by the one percent property tax limitation or is calculated at one cent per thousand of the total assessed value of taxable King County property and only constrained by increases (or decreases) in the assessed value.  As noted in the SR 520 and SR 522 Service Implementation Plan, consensus is that the “first one cent” is not constrained by the one percent limitation and should be calculated on a one cent per thousand of assessed value.  However, the entire levy, up to the state authorized limit of 7.5 cents per thousand is constrained by the one percent growth limitation.  
As a result of the way the transit property tax legislation was written, when property values rise or decrease, the revenue produced by the “first one cent” would increase or decrease accordingly.  With the value of the remaining portion of the transit property tax constrained by the one percent growth limitation plus revenues from new construction, the proportion of that segment will increase or decrease conversely to the “first one cent.”  Using the latest Office of Economic and Financial Analysis forecast, revenue collected during 2010 and not spent on SR 520 services in 2010 are projected to be sufficient to sustain the SR 520 and SR 522 services through 2015.  2SSB 5433 raises significant sustainability concerns.  I will be asking the legislature to amend the Transit Property Tax authorizing legislation during their next session to provide for a predictable revenue stream to sustain the SR 520 Urban Partnership, RapidRide, and other service funded by the transit property tax.
If you have questions or concerns, please contact Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, at 206-684-1619.  

Sincerely,  

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow Chief of Staff




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Fred Jarrett, Deputy County Executive, King County Executive Office (KCEO)

Joe Woods, Director, Council Relations, KCEO
Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Management and Budget and Office of Strategic

Planning and Performance Management
Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT

Victor Obeso, Manager, Service Development, Metro Transit Division, DOT

David Hull, Supervisor, Service Planning, Metro Transit Division, DOT
